
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, May 11, 2020
A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, May 11, 2020.
           
                  PRESENT:
   Bryan Lee*, Craig Sorenson*, Don Richards*, Jim Mentock, 


  
Jim Hillberry*, J.R. Gonzales*, and Roy Holm*

                  ABSENT:     None




                  ALSO PRESENT:  Craig Barsness, Dave Egan, Dexter Woodis*, and Susanne Swearingen



* By phone call/Zoom app 

Chairman Mentock called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
Minutes

Chairman Mentock asked for approval of the minutes of the April 13, 2020 board meeting. Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve the minutes of the April 13, 2020 meeting as printed.  Second by Jim Hillberry.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Hillberry, Gonzales, and Holm.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills

Chairman Mentock asked for approval of the May 11, 2020 bills list totaling $80,183.36.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Roy Holm made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by Bryan Lee. AYE: Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Hillberry, Gonzales, and Holm.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Public Comments

Chairman Mentock asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.

SLIB-SRF Loan
The Manager reminded the board he will be attending the SLIB meeting on June 4th, in Cheyenne unless the meeting is conducted remotely. We are still projected to be awarded roughly 19% principal forgiveness of the total loan amount. There was brief discussion regarding the SLIB-SRF loan application.
SMP Coronavirus operational response

· The Manager noted that all previously implemented and reported on COVID-19 measures are still in place. All employees are well, to date. All operators are signed up for correspondence or online continuing education hours to replace the cancelled classes and conferences that would have been held this spring and summer.
· We expect the anticipated lower tourist travel this summer to our area, along with the closing of the Celotex plant, to affect our income because of lower usage.

WAM-JPIC Health insurance (no premium increase)

The Manager presented the rates for health, vision, and dental insurance for FY-2021. There is no change/increase in costs. He will return the renewal paperwork to WAM-JPIC this week.
Bureau of Reclamation water service contracts

· The Manager summarized the history of water service contracts with the entities we serve. Two of those contracts, Cody and Lovell, are due to renew this year. The other two, Powell and Byron, will renew in two years. The Deaver contract is paid with no expiration date. The Bureau of Reclamation wishes to execute a two-year contract with Cody and Lovell at this time, and then renew all four contracts, at the same time, in two years for the regular forty-year period. Tracy Copenhaver is currently reviewing the Cody and Lovell leases. 

· There was brief discussion regarding the contracts and history.  We need to make sure that the new Water Service Contracts contain wording that assures Cody, Powell, Byron, Lovell and Deaver, that their water rights revert back to them in the unlikely event that their association with Shoshone Municipal Pipeline ends.
·  The Manager requested authorization for the Chairman to sign both contracts, pending Tracy’s approval.

Bryan Lee made a motion to authorize the Chairman to sign the two-year water service agreements with Cody and Lovell, pending Tracy Copenhaver’s approval. Second by Don Richards. AYE: Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Hillberry, Gonzales, and Holm.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Salary Survey

The Manager reviewed the handouts showing preliminary figures from the salary surveys returned thus far. He will have them finalized, with proposed wage brackets, for the June board meeting.
Preliminary FY-2021 budget

The Manager reviewed the FY-2021 preliminary budget. It is essentially the same as the budget presented in March. There was brief discussion of the budget, including the possible impact of COVID-19 on the water sales in the next year.
Chief Operator’s Report
· The Chief Plant Operator gave an overview of the Monthly Production Summary report and there was brief discussion regarding the report.
· April’s production was down 4% from March and we are down 12% over this time last year. Overtime has dropped significantly with no current large projects and no employee vacations. Run-off has not started – so no ‘bad’ water yet.

· VOC testing is done and results were within acceptable parameters.
Chief Pipeline Operator’s Report

· The Chief Pipeline Operator reported that the pipeline has continued to run extremely well, with minimum swings. 
· Sludge hauling from the lagoon to the county landfill will begin tomorrow.

· The lights for the Bryon and Frannie tanks have been ordered. Frank Page has recommended that we wait on the vent replacement installation in the event that welding is required for the lights. 

· We hope to install the vents and lights by the end of May.

· We are installing bypass piping around the Cody service connection valve.

· Testing of the cathodic test stations is ongoing.

Manager’s Report

· WYO-STAR interest for April is not posted yet. March’s interest was 1.5133% for WYO-STAR I, and
 -2.8% for WYO-STAR II.
· Water use figures for April were down 9.36% over last April, and now down 2.2% for the fiscal year.

· We have had a good start to May with warmer weather, but the anticipated drop in tourists will impact us.

· The check problem with the Water Research Foundation has been resolved, with the duplicate funds being returned to us.

· The annual utility BBQ usually held in May is postponed until this fall.

Other Business

· The Chairman reported that he has been re-elected to the NRWD board and will be re-appointed as NRWD’s representative to Shoshone Municipal Pipeline for another three-year term.

· There was no other business to report.

Adjourn

At 11:07 a.m., Bryan Lee made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by Don Richards. AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Hillberry, Gonzales, and Holm.  NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.


Attest:
   

Chairman

Secretary

